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NOTE: Below is an agenda of all items scheduled to be considered for the present meeting.
Notification is hereby proved that items on the agenda may be taken out of the order presented,
two or more agenda items may be combined for consideration, and an agenda item may be
removed from the agenda or discussion relating to an item on the agenda may be delayed at any
time at the discretion of the presiding officer.

Any legislation or business being presented has been provided to the Vice President at least 48
hours prior to tonight’s meeting and to all other members of the Senate at least 24 hours prior
to tonight’s meeting. The Vice President reserves the right to postpone debate of legislation
based on the time constraints of the Senate meeting.

CALL TO ORDER -- ROLL CALL 8:15 PM
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 8:16 PM
PRAYER 8:17 PM

Senator Martin opens the meeting in prayer.
1. Public Comment 8:18 PM

Corey Crawford, Director of Disability Support Services Executive Initiative, says that
Resolution 8-005 was passed this year to improve campus shuttle access on the weekends, and is
pleased to announce that the pilot program has ended. He thanks the senators who promoted,
supported, and took the shuttle. He says the pilot program was a success, with 411 riders over
two weeks, showing there is a demand for the shuttle. He says the next resolution will expand
upon this and a report will be made available about the success. He says the senators should be
proud, this is a testament to our commitment to the student body.

Reagan Budasi, a freshman social work major, rises in support of Resolution 034. She asks for
the support of the senators to allow students the opportunity to take ASL.

Executive President Crnkovich thanks everyone for being here tonight and expresses his
gratitude to Corey and DSS for their hard work and the success of the campus shuttle. He says
SGA elections are coming up, April 11th. He encourages everyone to vote. He thanks the
initiatives for the stickers in the elevators. Also, he says Catholic Values is holding nights of
adoration, and encourages people to sign up and spread the word. He thanks Major McLean for
his dedication to the study body and it is impressive to see the spirit of professionalism on
campus. He says the DPS feedback form passed by Senator Kruger is open to students.

Corey Crawford, Director of Disability Support Services Executive Initiative, rises in support
of Resolution 036.

2. Adoption of Agenda 8:24 PM
Motion to adopt the agenda by Senator D’ Attelo and seconded by Senator Suarez

Vote on adoption itself— Adoption passes



3. Approval of Minutes 8:24 PM
Motion to approve by Senator Besendorfer and seconded by Senator Bommer

Vote on approval of meeting minutes for Senate 8-11— Approval Passes

4. Senate Speaker 8:25 PM

A. Major Kirk McLean, Associate Vice President for Public Safety and Emergency
Management

Motion to suspend the rules by Senator Gehrig and seconded by Senator Kish

Vote on suspension of the rules — Suspension Passes

Major McLean thanks everyone for having him tonight and says it is a pleasure to be here. He
says he has been at Catholic since June of 2020, right when we were in COVID-19. He says he has
experience as a police commander in Maryland and has seen serious issues. He worked hard with
the community to reduce crime, and brings his experience to the University. He says even though
he is not addressing these serious crimes on campus, he still brings the same mindset and method
here. He says he loves his job and is here to keep everyone safe. Also, he has brought
professionalism to his staff and the campus, where safety is the key thing. His staff have vehicle,
bicycle, and foot patrols on campus, all to make people feel safe. He says he is happy to answer
any questions and encourages people to reach out, he is very approachable and accessible.

Senator Besendorfer asks Major McLean what his favorite part is here.

Major McLean responds it is his ability to utilize the skill set they have to reduce crime and
increase the quality of life. He says in 2019, 13 crimes occurred on campus, in 2020 nobody was
on campus, and 2021 had 7. He says he really likes using strategies to reduce negative impacts on
campus and also enjoys the interaction on campus. He doesn’t take it lightly when someone from
SGA emails him, he is responsive and sets up a meeting. He says we have to work together to get
the job done and keep the community safe, it is not just a DPS role but the whole campus to keep
everyone safe. Two of his favorite SGA resolutions are DPS Appreciation Day and the feedback
form. He says he was unable to attend the appreciation day, but got positive feedback from his
staff and they are still talking about it. He says that has never been done before and looks forward
to more. Also, the feedback form is something that was definitely needed. He says in a leadership
position, you can’t change everything all in one day or one year. There are many things he would
love to implement, but you have to prioritize. He says this form was on his mind for a while, so he
thanks everyone for passing it and it is well received. He hopes people use it to address concerns
and complaints, and all will be well received and they will work hard to resolve them. He says to
spread the word that it is not a form of reporting issues because it is not monitored 24/7. He says
they will use it to make his department better.

Senator Curioso asks how one can access the form.

Major McLean responds if you go to the DPS main page, at the top there is an about us tab, click
on that and that is where the form is.



Senator Bommer thanks Major McLean for coming and asks if he can speak about the
relationship between DPS and the DC PD.

Major McLean thanks him for the question and says their relationship is very good. They play a
basketball game with them and he has the police commander on speed dial. He says he can reach
out to them and get more specific details if an issue has occurred, and then pass that information
on to the campus. At the beginning of the school year, they had active threat training in Aquinas
Hall with them. Also, DC police sometimes park outside of Leahy Hall, so we always make them
feel welcome.

Senator Kish thanks Major McLean for coming tonight and asks how can we promote a
friendship with DPS.

Major McLean responds it is a big deal to engage and that is a task not moving as fast with DPS
as he would like. He says for everyone to look out for more initiatives and they are working on
starting DPS checks. These will occur on the Nest and different officers will speak about different
things, and says to spread the word on that. Also, he wants to create more tables in the Pryz for
information and interaction with officers. He encourages everyone to reach out will ideas for
engagement.

Senator Kruger says they have tabling, a chat on the Nest, and self-defense classes, but are there
other resources for increasing safety?

Major McLean responds there are always additional resources, such as being aware of
surroundings and using Rave Guardian. He says not enough people are signed up for Rave and
professors were not aware that they can get texts from DPS. He says the first and best method is to
call them or if you’re in a compromising situation, you can text them. They get it instantly and
officers will be dispatched. He says they are always open to ideas and some officers have been
here for a long time, so they are always looking for new ideas.

Senator Gehrig thanks Major McLean for being here and for all his hard work. She asks what is
the time from when an issue occurs and the email that is dispatched.

Major McLean responds they are required to send out notices if something happens in the
geographical area. He says they let students know of robberies so nobody travels in that path and
people can be on the lookout if a description is given. He says that prior to his arrival, the notices
would go out one to two hours after the incident occurred, which makes them almost irrelevant at
that point. He says he is a stickler for timeliness so the information is actionable. He says they get
the information from DC police and information is relayed as it is going out and DPS tries to get
the most accurate information. If an incident occurs on campus, that is when Rave alerts and other
messages go out to let everyone know.

Senator Bubel asks if DPS has ideas to improve pedestrian safety, specifically in terms of
vehicles.

Major McLean responds there is always more they can do in terms of awareness, but historical
data shows this is not significant in terms of victims. He says he looks forward to partnering with
SGA for better signage, specifically on Flather Hill. He says there is always more they can do, but
there is currently no victims.

Senator Suarez thanks Major McLean for coming and says as the school plans to expand, what



are the strategies DPS is taking for this?

Major McLean responds professionalism and training are key. He says they train frequently and

with DC police to know what to do no matter the campus size. Also, he says listening to everyone
on campus and increasing professionalism is important. Recently, DPS ofticers got new uniforms

and they are working on getting new technology and vehicles.

Motion to restore the rules by Senator Kish and seconded by Senator Kruger

Vote on restoring the rules — Passes

5. New Business
A. Committee Chair Updates 8:45 PM
1. Senator Besendorfer, Rules and Administration

Senator Besendorfer thanks Vice President Fahey and says she has no major updates. She says
she enjoyed the committee convention last week and had a good discussion with Vice President
Fahey today on how to build on it for the future. She updates everyone on her legislation about
getting a printer in the Busch School and says the solution will not be going through SGA. She
says for those interested, the idea was proposed with DSAC to Dean Abela.

ii.  Senator Gehrig, Academic Affairs

Senator Gehrig thanks Vice President Fahey and says her committee had a fruitful meeting.
Senator Henriquez is working on lowering parking prices for staff and faculty and expanding the
health services, specifically getting nursing students involved. Senator Noory is working with
Cardinal Closet. She says her resolution is hitting the floor tonight and thanks Corey Crawford
for his hard work.

iii.  Senator Martin, University Services

Senator Martin thanks Vice President Fahey and says they had a great meeting. Senator
McCarthy’s first resolution is hitting the floor tonight on ASL and she encourages the senators to
support it. Senator Zayas is working on her theology resolution. She says she has been meeting
with Dean Mayor to reduce summer internship class fees and is waiting for an update from Dean
Smith on her arts and sciences double major.

iv.  Senator Michels, Student Resources

Senator Michels thanks Vice President Fahey and says they had a wonderful meeting. Senator
Bommer is working on expanding the counseling center for student leaders. Senator Philips is
working on improving allocation for club sports.



v.  Senator Drauschak, Campus Life

Senator Drauschak says his committee had a productive meeting. Senator Curioso has his
resolution hitting the floor tonight. Senator Bubel is working on 24-hour access to a chapel.
Senator Bert is looking into the homeless people at the law school and improving safety on
campus.

B. Senator Corey, School of Theology (Resolution 033) 8:50 PM
1. A Resolution to Expand Student Awareness of Tech Services

Senator Corey thanks Vice President Fahey and says most students are aware of the issues with
tech services, and it's been addressed before. He says the problem is students are not aware of
what they need to fix these tech problems. This resolution is not trying to improve the internet,
but increasing the awareness of what the tech department provides and how to fix issues. He says
this is feasible by going through residence life and placing posters around the dorms and on the
back of the doors of dorm rooms. He says the poster is where students can got to get help, and it
will have other general items on it, like facilities. He says this is a feasible solution to many
problems.

Senator Besendorfer congratulates Senator Corey on his first resolution and applauds his work
and passion. She voices her support for the resolution and says she herself is learning from tech
services. She says she just booked a meeting tomorrow with them and didn’t even know they did
stuff like that. She encourages others to vote in favor.

Senator Curioso says he has one question about the first Be It Enacted clause. He asks how
residence life can make sure they know what information they can give to make sure cardinal
credentials are set up and working correctly.

Senator Corey responds tech services train residence life for freshman orientation, so that will be
left up to them. He says Victor David said it should be residence life to address this because they
already have a working relationship with tech services.

Senator Musick asks if resident life is already getting the directive from tech services, then what
is the difference between an RA or tech services? She says RA’s already inform students what to
do if a problem arises, so she is not sure how much residence life can drill into them and what
would be any different.

Senator Corey thanks Senator Musick for her concern. He says he commends RA’s and their
service, but more needs to be done. He appreciates them and tech services appreciate them, but
not everybody is getting the message.

Senator Bommer thanks Senator Corey for the resolution and asks how this would impact
students who live off campus. He says it is mainly for resident halls and many of his constituents
do not live on campus, but still having issues.

Senator Corey responds this resolution does not direct off-campus students, but if awareness is
increased around campus, then the information will spread by word of mouth. He says many



resolutions have been implemented and tech services is aware of the issues.

Senator Ewing says that when more people are connected to ethernet cables, the general public
will have quicker access to the internet. This would help commuter students, if students used
these cables.

Senator McCarthy says this is a great resolution and that having a poster everywhere with
information is important. He says he had no idea what an ethernet cable was, so posters right in
front of people will definitely help.

Senator Kish says he had a similar resolution last semester. He says when students use the QR
code, it tells tech services who needs better access. However, he says the poster is at the other end
of the hallway, so the last thing he wants to do is get up and report it. He asks how big the posters
will be, and suggests maybe magnets.

Senator Corey responds magnets did not come up or did they think they would be feasible. He
says the Be It Enacted clause leaves it open, so it will be left up to advocacy. He does say they
will be similar to the image on the resolution.

Motion to vote by Senator D’ Attelo and seconded by Senator Kruger
Vote on Resolution 033 — vote passes with 22 yay’s and 1 nay

Yay’s: Drauschak, Besendorfer, Michels, D’ Attelo, Martin, Kish, Zayas, Gehrig, Kruger,
Downing, Phillips, Bubel, Ewing, Campbell, Henriquez, Musick, Foley, Tamayo, McCarthy,
Noory, Corey, Suarez

Nay’s: Curioso

C. Senator McCarthy, School of Social Service (Resolution 034) 9:10 PM
1. A Resolution to Recognize ASL as a Foreign Language

Senator McCarthy thanks Vice President Fahey and remembers his freshman year when a social
work professor said they offered ASL for the language requirement. He says he was so excited
about this unique opportunity, but then learned it was only open to social work majors. He
thought that this was unfair to other majors, especially nursing majors who might want to learn it
for their work. He says plenty of nurses speak both English and Spanish, but ASL is the third
most common language after these two.

Senator Martin says that Senator McCarthy put a lot of work into this, and she personally did
not know much about ASL. She says she never realized how many deaf Americans there are, so
they should be offering this. She says this will help increase enrollment and help us stand out,
especially since other universities offer this.

Senator Noory says this resolution is super important. She says ASL is the third most common
language in America, so this is extremely helpful and intentional in how we treat them. She says
if we can’t communicate with them, then we can’t connect. She says without this, it is a
hindrance, we need to this for the future.



Senator Ewing says she is a tour guide and last month, a student asked her if ASL counted
towards the language requirement. She responded only for social work majors. She says that this
will help the current and the next generation of students who come to Catholic. She says it would
be awesome to tell prospective students they can take ASL.

Senator Corey thanks Senator McCarthy and says he is in full support. He says it is strange that
the University offers Latin and Gaelic, when nobody even speaks these languages. He says we
have a vibrant community, where this has a wonderful use for all students and not just social
work.

Senator McCarthy responds DC has one of the most active deaf scenes, especially with
Gallaudet University nearby.

Senator Gehrig thanks Senator McCarthy and says she took Latin, but would have much rather
learned ASL. She says she can see his passion. She asks if this is implemented, would it be next
Fall semester or Spring semester?

Senator McCarthy responds he is not sure when, but he assures her if it is passed, he will do his
best to overlook its implementation.

Senator Zayas thanks Senator McCarthy for this resolution and says she has seen him work
hard. She says she has personally seen professors use ASL for communication. She says this
would be great for on campus and off, especially just being able to thank people or have a short
conversation with ASL.

Senator Besendorfer thanks Senator McCarthy for this resolution and says she is excited for it to
be implemented. She says, like Senator Ewing, she gets lots of questions on tours about ASL.
Also, she says she came to Catholic in her senior year of high school and stayed at a nearby hotel
that had ASL workers. She says this will be very useful in the DC area and near Gallaudet
University.

Senator Bommer thanks Senator McCarthy for this resolution and says he is in full support. He
says two years ago a former Senator brought the previous resolution to the floor to implement
ASL 103 and 104. He says he likes to practice ASL with his friends. He asks what would be the
end goal, would Catholic institute a professor to also teach 103 and 104 on campus?

Senator McCarthy says the school has a hiring freeze right now, but the school won’t have to
spend any money. All they have to do is open it up for everyone, it may become more
competitive to get in, but this is about equality and inclusivity.

Senator Curioso thanks Senator McCarthy for bringing this. He says he is hard of hearing and
would benefit from AS, but was never afforded the opportunity to learn before. He greatly
appreciates the opportunity to take it.

Motion to vote by Senator Zayas and seconded by Senator Foley
Vote on Resolution 034 — vote passes with 24 yay’s

Yay’s: Bommer, Drauschak, Besendorfer, Michels, D’ Attelo, Martin, Kish, Zayas, Gehrig,
Kruger, Downing, Phillips, Bubel, Ewing, Campbell, Curioso, Henriquez, Musick, Foley,
Tamayo, McCarthy, Noory, Corey, Suarez



D. Senator Curioso, School of Music, Drama & Art (Resolution 035) 9:20 PM
1. A Resolution to Improve Access to Confession on Campus

Senator Curioso thanks everyone who made suggestions regarding the resolution. As we know,
confessions are essential to Catholics, and usually, they are only available in St. Vincent's Chapel
during adoration or before mass. However, both options are not wheelchair accessible, making it
difficult for him to confess in an exposing space. Additionally, the long lines at St. Vincent's
Chapel often prevent many people from confessing due to time constraints. Fr. Aquinas had to turn
away many people. Although there are several confession times available in the basilica, the
campus ministry website only reflects some of them, and it is crucial to advertise the correct times
and add more to reduce the lines. He says he spoke with SGA about this, and plans are currently in
the works to soundproof Maloney Chapel to provide fair access to confession for everyone.

Senator D'Atello thanks him. He says he is a server and they do confessions all the time. It is not
advertised well, it is important and he encourages all to support.

Senator Campbell says he supports campus ministry advertising confession times that are in the
basilica, where the lines are short with multiple clergy members available.

Senator Bommer says he has some concerns. He says campus min has confessions already. The
pamphlets say this is available right now. He adds that when he first came to catholic, there were
QR codes that showed confession times.

Senator Suarez says the confessions in campus ministry, since they are very busy there with
masses, you must make an appointment. She says it depends on the priest, but we need reliable, set
times for confessions. The current set times are quite short and are unavailable to many people.
She says the priests are open to appointments and spiritual direction or guidance.

Senator Curioso says his schedule is extraordinarily busy. He is not always available for an
appointment.

Senator Drauschak says how much time is he looking for campus ministry to allot to more
confessions. He says he is worried that this will create issues with so many different avenues being
created. How many hours will be designated per week?

Senator Curioso says the hours don't need to be in campus ministry. He says the amount of time
would be left to campus ministry and Father Aquinas.

Senator Bubel says with the amount of time there is too much time and he is concerned about this.

Senator Curioso says that can be worked out in advocacy.



Senator Foley says he is echoing support for this. The be it enacted may fall short. He is looking
at this from a campus ministry lens and he says when they design the liturgy schedule and they
will notice the concerns students have. He says campus min will just incorporate it into their plan.

Senator Martin says the slots are short. She is in support.

Senator Besendorfer says she echoes this, and Corey Crawford and President Crnkovich have
talked about making this campus more accessible. She says tours must ask if it is wheelchair
accessible. We live in a day and age where we must accommodate to all needs.

Motion to vote by Senator Zayas and seconded by Senator Foley
Vote on Resolution 035 — vote passes with 21 yay’s and 3 nay’s

Yay’s: Besendorfer, Michels, D’ Attelo, Martin, Kish, Zayas, Gehrig, Kruger, Downing, Phillips,
Ewing, Campbell, Curioso, Henriquez, Musick, Foley, Tamayo, McCarthy, Noory, Corey, Suarez

Nay’s: Bommer, Drauschak, Bubel

E. Senator Gehrig, School of Arts & Sciences (Resolution 036) 9:38 PM
i. A Resolution to Reform DSS Testing Accommodation Requirements

Senator Gehrig delivers the following remarks: “Thank you Madame President and thank you to
my cosponors. At the base of this resolution is the advocacy SGA stands for. This resolution will
ensure that students are closer to reliably receiving their accommodations for tests. Now, [ want
to tell you a quick story. Imagine you are back to your first semester freshman year and it is the
weekend before midterms. In fact, your first midterm is less than three days away. You plan on
studying the whole weekend, but unfortunately, you hit your head and aren’t feeling the best. You
schedule an appointment Monday morning at the Health Center and low and behold, you have a
concussion. You are given strict instructions to stay off electronic devices for the next few days as
well as not studying to give your brain time to heal and recover. A few hours later you meet with
DSS to go over your accommodations. During the meeting, you are told that unfortunately,
accommodation requests have to be made a minimum of seven business days in advance, so you
are essentially out of luck for some of your midterms unless you can work with your professors
directly. This was my reality. I was already so nervous going into midterms and getting a
concussion it only added to those stress levels. All of the plans I had made for studying got
thrown out the window and I went from spending hours inside Mullen to not even being able to
open my laptop to study on Quizlet or read my textbooks. This experience is not unique to me.
Other students experience similar issues from concussions to professors moving a test or simply
just adding an exam that was not on the syllabus. For those of you who are not familiar with the
process that goes along with requesting testing accommodations, it starts with filling out a
Google Form. From there a DSS staffer begins communication with the professor. They have to
confirm the information the student submitted such as the date, time, location, testing aids, and
length of time as well as get the exam from the professor. As we have all had experiences with,
sometimes professors take a while to respond. There are also times when some professors choose
to honor the approved testing accommodations and offer the test proctoring services themselves.



Under the Americans with Disabilities Act all students with disabilities are afforded
accommodations. As a school that receives federal funding, we are liable and must follow federal
guidelines. A large majority of students input their accommodation requests in the beginning of
the year and this resolution would lessen the burden and stress on students when unforeseen
circumstances arise. When first looking to pursue this issue, I originally wanted to change the
minimum time from seven to three business days but landed on five after meeting with Harry
Knabe and understanding the back-end work DSS staffers do. Five days will lessen the stress on
students while still allowing time for professors to answer emails from DSS and gives DSS staff
time to coordinate everything. The seven business day period was over two weeks and changing
it to five allows for requests to be processed in one school week. While this will not fix every
issue students face when it comes to receiving accommodations, it is a starting point and allows
for more conversations to be had.”

Senator Curioso says he wasn't sure if he could get the DSS accommodations. It was 50/50. It
would be great to have more assurance.

Senator Besendorfer says the syllabus says the dates are posted of tests, and the amount of forms
for DSS is complicated.

Senator Gehrig says the process is long and tenuous, and some people have set accommodations
over short-term accommodations, and those with long-term accommodations and the Google form
with longer disabilities have.

Senator Kish says he has had professors schedule tests quickly, and this should be supported.
Senator Gehrig agrees and says this is for those specific circumstances.

Senator Musick says she is in full support and says as someone with diabetes, she utilizes DSS
and says the nursing school is bad at times and dates of tests and exams, which is a hassle.

Senator Tamayo says seminarians he lives with require DSS accommodations and that has ended
up with many injuries.

Motion to vote by Senator Bommer and seconded by Senator D’ Attelo

Vote on Resolution 036 — vote passes with 24 yay’s

Yay’s: Bommer, Drauschak, Besendorfer, Michels, D’ Attelo, Martin, Kish, Zayas, Gehrig,
Kruger, Downing, Phillips, Bubel, Ewing, Campbell, Curioso, Henriquez, Musick, Foley,
Tamayo, McCarthy, Noory, Corey, Suarez

5. Vice President, SGA Updates 9:52 PM

Vice President Fahey commends the Senate for a productive meeting and highlights the
accomplishments made. She notes that the presented proposals were impressive, especially coming



from four first-year students. She informs everyone that the Senate will wrap up its work in a
month and encourages them to reach out to her with suggestions on how to improve the Senate's
operations. She urges members to attend treasury board and other meetings and suggests holding
committee meetings in one location, such as McGivney and the lower-level classrooms, for the
added benefit of proximity. She also reminds members that the next committee meeting will be on
the Monday after Easter break and the last meeting will be held in Heritage Hall. Finally, she
acknowledges Senator Campbell's excellent work on operas.

6. Open Floor 9:55 PM
Senator Ewing reports on engineering matters and commends Senator Henriquez for their work

on it.

Senator Drauschack expresses gratitude for the successful DPS appreciation and thanks everyone
for their contribution.

Senator Curioso, as a music education major, encourages everyone to support the arts and
mentions his involvement with choral directors and another group.

Senator Gehrig congratulates Senator Corey and informs everyone that she is still working on the
shuttle.

Senator Martin updates everyone on the pots and pans resolution, which had mixed results, but
they will hold off on expanding it for now and try again in the fall. She encourages everyone to
reach out with ideas and congratulates Senator McCarthy.

Senator D’atello discusses the progress on the war memorial resolution and mentions the
upcoming event of the Arabic club. He also invites those who are staying on campus to attend the
mass.

Senator Bommer reminds everyone that the Awesome Women form is still available and
encourages its use. He is also working on expanding the counseling center hours.

Senator Kish reports on the mixed messages regarding the LC resolution and assures everyone
that he will continue to look into it.

7. Adjournment 10:03 PM
Motion to adjourn by Senator Curioso and seconded by Senator Suarez
Vote on meeting adjournment — Passes

Meeting adjourned



